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FINAL ACTIVITY – Reading Promotion Plan

Rationale: Middle school is an important time in reading development. Students who have reached the stage of unconscious delight are entering into the realm of self-conscious appreciation. They are looking to find themselves, their friends, their enemies, and their problems in the books they read. They are still looking to be swept up in a great book, and at the middle school level there is really the time and support for reading for pleasure. This is precisely the stage at which you need to hook the students as avid readers so that when they hit high school and become busy, they do not fall prey to being categorized as “dormant readers.” This is also a time when it is ideal to target your reluctant readers who are uncommitted. 
In implementing a book club, I want to create a set up with a real draw – not one that required major time commitments and meeting before and after school – so that I can appeal to the largest number of readers possible. I want to set up the book club in three grade level groups because there is such a wide cognitive and developmental range at the middle school level. Your typical sixth grade reader is simply not the same as your typical eighth grade reader, and therefore, they should receive customized book recommendations. 

I will institute the “Devouring Books Lunch Bunch” for each of the three middle school grade levels. The students will be permitted to eat their lunches in the library for two reasons: (1) It is important to me that the school library not seem rigid and sterile and (2) I personally remember, though I was a voracious reader, never using my middle school’s library because the rules surrounding its availability to me were too stringent. It was open briefly before and after school, but I carpooled with two other families, which meant I was always nearly running late in the morning and either having to speed out of the school at the end of the day or go right to my after school activities. The only other time the library was available was during lunch. You had to have obtained a lunch pass from the school librarian in the morning. Again, I was nearly always in danger of being late. (What a difference it would have made if I could have picked up a pass in homeroom instead of having to stop into the library itself.) And even aside from this, it was mandated that we finish eating in the cafeteria before we could use our library passes, and I was a slow eater. I never would have been finished in time to actually select a book. I really remember how upsetting this was. On the other hand, I participated in a book club/reading advocacy group called “Choice Readers” that was run by the reading teacher, and we often met during lunch. This was how I first discovered Harry Potter. I want the students to be able to leisurely eat their lunches while hearing book recommendations, sharing what they’ve read, and making book selections. 
Audience: Middle school students, grade 6-8
Objectives:
· To establish a booktalk/book club group with flexible membership, averaging a minimum of 10 participating members for each grade level each month

· To extend student pleasure-reading habits beyond their go-to genres by introducing them to a wide-variety of excellent YA texts
· To increase student use of the school library

Description of Plan (including cooperative efforts and use of technology):
The Devouring Books Lunch Bunch will meet twice per month for each grade level. Sixth grade will meet on the first and third Tuesdays of each month, the seventh grade will meet on the first and third Wednesdays of each month, and the eighth grade will meet on the first and third Thursdays of each month. (I do recognize that this plan would be made easier with my placement in a school where entire grades eat lunch on the same schedule, but with meetings being held on different days, I could, if necessary, accommodate multiple groups for each grade level during the different lunch mods.) 
A description of the group could be found on our library website. I will make sure that it also receives mention in the school newsletter and on the morning announcements. I will also request at faculty and team meetings that classroom teachers, especially English teachers, really talk up the group and remind their students about meetings. There will be no formal membership in the group or requirement to attend, and therefore no need to worry about missed meetings. Students may come whenever they like and feel free to bring friends. I will recommend that students pack lunch rather than buy on "Devouring Books" meeting days if possible in order to eliminate the time spent in the cafeteria line so that we can get started right away, and as added enticement, I would supply some type of dessert.

Students will be invited to meet with me in one area of the library, i.e. the round tables, for lunch and some great reads. I would also invite classroom teachers to join us, if they were so inclined, to keep up with what their students are reading and to provide additional models/support for good reading habits. 
During the first meeting of every month, I will booktalk a wide range of terrific YA books. I will ensure that the books are appropriate for the specific grade level and will always to address both genders with my selections. I would pick a focus for each month’s first meeting: thematic, author study, genre, topic. Before planning, I would inquire with the grade level classroom teachers about current topics and works of literature being studied. I might expand upon one of these topics as the focus for the book club. Topics would be announced on the first Monday of the month via the morning announcements and a posting on our library website so that students would be able to plan accordingly. Certain topics may attract new readers.

I will present 5-6 books to each grade level at the beginning of each month. Format for the booktalks will vary. I will read excerpts, speak as a character, or take a narrative approach for most talks. I will strive to include one digital book trailer each month because I know that they really appeal to teens or to incorporate a 2.0 technology into our reading promotion. I will also have the title, book cover, and 1-2 sentence summary projected on the screen behind me while I am presenting. Students will leave with small handouts on the texts presented, varying in exact format from meeting to meeting mix things up. I might give them a reading guidance web with a cutesy theme/connection as I did with the piggy bank idea for Paul Zindel.  I might distribute a book mark featuring the covers of the texts presented. No matter what, they will walk away with something in their hands to guide their reading selection until the next time we meet. I will aim to always leave at least ten minutes at the end of lunch for the students to select books from the school library. 

I will set up and clearly label a counter space in the library specifically to target students who may have missed that month’s booktalk meeting. I will devote one older computer to keep a running stream of the PowerPoint book summary slides, and right next to it, I will have extra copies of the recommended book title handouts labeled by grade.

I will always be sure to remind the students that they should visit the public library if there were not enough copies of the books to go around within our school library. I would like to coordinate efforts with the public library and see if they might be willing to allow our school the use of a special shelf or display. I will notify the local branch of the public library at the beginning of each month with the titles I would be booktalking or recommending on reading guidance webs, and hopefully, they will be kind enough to pull these books and put them on a display shelf for easy access for our students. That way our students would know exactly where to find Devouring Book’s recommended titles, and the public librarians might be prepared to discuss the books with the students and make further similar recommendations for them as well. 
During the second meeting of the month, the floor will be open for students to talk about books with me and with their classmates -- particularly if they have read one of the books I recommended at the first meeting of the month. I will begin by naming each recommended title and inquiring who has read which books. I will have students share their opinions of the titles and remind the other students that they might want to try checking out one of these books still, especially now that they have a peer opinion about its quality. Once the booktalked titles have been discussed, students will have the chance to swap others titles and get recommendations from their peers on what to read next. I will record any new recommendations for use in my evaluation of the Devouring Books program and also to create a reading list for myself. (Once we establish a routine, I would like to open up the opportunity for the students to create book trailers for some of their favorite titles. We might hold an extra lunch session or two for interested students to learn the technology, MovieMaker for instance, and I would also post Jing tutorials on our school library website.) Again, I will try to leave about ten minutes at the end of lunch for students to locate and check out materials.
Evaluative Assessment/Data Collection:

I will have all students attending Devouring Books sign in via an entrance slip at each meeting. Through the catalog system I will track these students and their circulation records. Every semester, I will assess the correlation between the number of meetings attended and the number of books checked out to that student. (I know that this portion of my assessment only truly checks how many books a student has checked out, not whether a student has actually read them, but I think the data would be interesting nonetheless in terms of analyzing circulation statistics.)
On the entrance slip, the students will record the titles both of any books they picked up or began to read since our last sessions and also the titles of any books they have read in their entirety since the last meeting. I can then use this data to assess the correlation between number of meetings attended and number of books read (which will also include books obtained via the public library, book stores, etc.) I will keep track of how many books each student read throughout the semester that were either booktalked by me or recommended by his/her peers so that I can evaluate and reflect on the success of our meetings in providing the students with excellent titles in which they will be interested.
I will monitor attendance, calculating an average monthly participation record for each grade at the conclusion of each semester. I will hope to see an average of at least ten participants per month per grade, and if no such data is recorded, I will need to focus additional planning efforts on advertising of the group. I would also like to see a rise in grade level participation from the beginning of the semester to the end of the semester as word spreads. Once I have observed which times of the year have the poorest attendance and drawn conclusions based on seasonal happenings and topics discussed as to why that might be, I can adjust the schedule for the following year to have particularly appealing topics/genres at those times. 
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